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To my grandpa Don, for all the time you have given, and
 miles you have driven, to get me where I am.
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1 MADE IN YORKSHIRE


THROUGHOUT the wonderful summer of 2015, a peppered old thigh pad with the sweat marks of battle telling their own tales travelled everywhere with me. Only it is not any old thigh pad. To me, it is a cherished piece of Ashes memorabilia: the one worn by Michael Vaughan in 2005, when he became the first England captain to get his hands on the famous urn for eighteen years. It remained in my kitbag as we trekked from venue to venue, serving as a reminder of my predecessors in cricket’s most thrilling narrative, and also of where I have come from.


I was a teenage hopeful without a first-team appearance to my name for Yorkshire when Michael announced his retirement from all cricket in late June 2009. It was then that he started thinking about what he was going to do with certain things from his kit, having remembered that Geoffrey Boycott passed down a chest guard to him when he was a young player at Headingley. In modern-day cricket, that particular piece of protective padding would serve no purpose, given the advances in the manufacturing of such items over the decades, so instead he passed on the thigh pad he had worn his entire career.


It was actually presented to me not by Michael but by Craig White, at the end of a second-team practice session a few days later. He was fully padded up when he called a team huddle and, in a rather surreal moment, dropped his trousers.


‘I’ve got a little presentation to make,’ he announced. ‘As you all know, Michael has decided to retire from cricket and he just wanted to pass a little gift on to another Sheffield lad.’


He proceeded to take the thigh pad off and hand it to me. To have two of my heroes involved in the transaction was really special. Michael sent me a text later that day that read, ‘All the best with your career. Really excited to see how it all goes.’


After all he’d achieved in the game, it was a very nice touch to recognise someone who had not done anything at all. He’d decided to honour me partly through what he had heard via word of mouth, and partly because he’d liked what he’d seen after catching me bat here and there on my way up through the age groups and academy at Yorkshire. For him to take an interest in my career was really exciting.


Because, like me, Michael had started with Sheffield Collegiate, it was easy for me to relate to him, and through that connection I saw that all my goals were achievable. The dream was always to follow him across every brick of a career path that had begun at Abbeydale Park and reached a podium at The Oval at its zenith. The thigh pad served to inspire.


For years I kept it in my locker at Headingley, but once I began playing regularly for England I was forced to clear everything out: the changing rooms being the size they are, someone else needed my storage space, so the thigh pad found a new home in the kitbag I lug around in the boot of the car. It’s always near me and will remain so until I finish playing. Whether I keep it then, pass it on to another young Yorkshire player or give them something else of mine, I do not yet know, but it is a legacy I want to maintain. I know the feeling it gave me – the drive and determination to succeed – and would like another player to experience that in the future.


I have a confession to make here. When it comes to cricket, I am a proper geek – or, in dressing-room speak, a ‘badger’. I have always loved collecting all the equipment, the feel of a new bat in the hand; being handed new kit turns me into a kid at Christmas.


These days that kit has three lions emblazoned on it and, no matter how many international caps I go on to win, I do not think the buzz and sense of pride I feel when pulling on that England shirt will ever diminish for me. Ever since being a young boy watching my predecessors on the TV, or pretending to be them in the back garden, to do so has been a massive dream of mine. I have always been so proud of representing my country and never more so than the summer of 2015 in winning back the Ashes.


Family and close friends would tell you my devotion to the badge is deep-rooted. As an 11-year-old I wore my Yorkshire schoolboy cap everywhere I went. It was my first season representing the county and I was so pleased about doing so that I rarely took it off. If I went to watch my dad Matthew play league cricket for Sheffield Collegiate on a Saturday afternoon, there I would be, advertising the fact I was a junior county cricketer, peak pulled down slightly, with the white rose displayed above my eyeline. I sometimes even wore it if I was with my mum Helen popping to the shops. I would wear it when travelling to my junior matches, not only when the game was under way, and even on the occasions when we travelled to see the England team play.


If I went to watch a Test match, there it was perched on top of my head, as it was in August 2002 when our family went to the match between England and India at Trent Bridge. After the game I badgered Mum to hang around.


‘We’ve got to get the autographs of all the players,’ I insisted, so desperate was I to meet them all. We did just that and it provided a moment I will always cherish, as Craig White spoke to us in the car park afterwards.


‘Is that a Yorkshire cap?’ he asked me.


‘Yes, it is,’ I said, beaming.


‘That’s brilliant,’ he said. ‘Maybe one day you will get to play with me.’


I can still hear Craig’s words in my head. I can see him mouthing them to me as clear as day. I even plucked up the courage to repeat them to him when they became a reality on my Yorkshire second-team debut as a 16-year-old. There I was, a schoolboy having just sat my GCSEs, in the same changing room as one of the guys I had looked up to for years. Very nervous I might have been, but I plucked up the courage to tell him the story of how we had met previously. He obviously didn’t remember it, but it was a special moment for me; another significant rung on my ascent, if you like.


He gave me a pair of his batting gloves during that match against Derbyshire and for the rest of the season I didn’t wear another pair. They were already old and had holes in them, but I wore them until the leather palms were crisp, as if they had been left in the oven, so hardened were they with sweat. I may have been playing second XI cricket by this point, but Craig White held legendary status as far as I was concerned; someone I had tremendous respect for; someone whose journey to the top of cricket I wanted to emulate.


Never losing that special feeling I had when we talked in the Trent Bridge car park has been important to me. It was an integral step on the path of my cricket career and that is why I try to retain a connection with the next generation of the game when youngsters turn up to see England play. Getting to put the Three Lions on is such a privilege, one hundreds and thousands dream of but only a select few get the chance to experience. Interaction with the players of thirteen years ago certainly inspired me to be one of those select few, and my own memories are why I have always tried to give back to the fans who wait around after matches, by signing autographs, chatting or posing for photos. On the day we secured the Ashes, at Trent Bridge on 8 August 2015, I must have been close to the world record for selfies taken in a twenty-four-hour period. It was wonderful that so many people stuck around to be part of the celebrations.


While Michael and Craig provided links to my intended destination, getting there, I have to confess, has required a great deal of good fortune. You see, people have always invested their faith in me, and for that I will always be grateful. I have been very lucky when it has come to being thrown into teams. If ever there was a 50–50 call to be made, those with the power to decide seemed to opt to give me the chance to prove myself.


For example, when I was 12 the junior coaches at Yorkshire recommended me for one of the club’s scholarships. Effectively, that was recognition of good performances against your peers and provided an incentive to push on for higher honours. I got invited to Headingley, where I was presented with some kit and the chance to do some work with Kevin Sharp, Yorkshire’s batting coach at that time.


My dad and I arrived early at the indoor cricket centre on St Michael’s Lane, Headingley, and watched Kevin from behind the net as he did some short-pitched bowling work against the new ball with Anthony McGrath. I was due to meet up with him after the session had finished.


Kevin congratulated me on my award and asked me what I would like to do in the nets. Cheekily, I asked to replicate the same routine McGrath had just been through.


‘I can’t do that. I’ll hurt you,’ he said.


‘I’ll be all right,’ I insisted.


I toddled off to get my pads and helmet and when I returned to the net, Kevin warned me, ‘You’ve asked for this, Joe. Just to let you know, I am not going to be your friend for the next quarter of an hour.’


‘That’s good,’ I said.


One delivery rose up and struck me on the grille of the helmet.


‘That were a good delivery,’ I acknowledged.


According to Kevin, after I got what I had asked for – a peppering in my first session – he popped up to the first floor, where Ian Dews, the director of the Yorkshire Academy, had his office, and told him that he had just been working with a young lad he believed would open the batting for Yorkshire in the future.


‘Wow. That’s a big call,’ Ian replied.


That the big call came true owed a lot to Kevin’s influence. He clearly liked the look of me the first time he saw me bat, and because of my scholarship with Yorkshire I had the opportunity to do further one-on-ones with him and also to train not only with my peer group but with the academy. Obviously, I was a lot younger than the other players, but being around that academy set-up, seeing what they did and talking to them, was great. For a young kid, mixing with the lads that were pushing to get in the first team and would play the odd game on television provided me with a real incentive to try to kick on.


The fact that Kevin Sharp rated me as a batter was essential in my development, and the work I did with him was the most pivotal, I believe, in my career to date.


All the way through Yorkshire’s age-group sides I was one of the smaller kids – usually the smallest, in fact. It was that way from my first year, at 11 years old, all the way up until I was 17 or 18, and my stature naturally contributed to the way I played. Lacking the physical prowess of my rivals, I could never really get the ball off the square and so I had to find a way of batting longer periods of time – it was the only way I would ever make significant scores. If I wanted to put runs on the board, I had to stick around in the middle longer than others.


So I worked extremely hard, trying to ingrain a really solid technique into my batting and a proper old-school Yorkshire-style defence. That meant that whenever I went to practise, it was always about trying to be as technically correct as possible. I even made a point of trying to copy all the most technically correct batsmen in the world at that time.


The most obvious, given my club links with him, was Michael Vaughan. Towards the end of his career, his technique was slightly flawed but when he was world number one Michael was a massive inspiration to me. For a large period of my junior cricket he was England captain and one of England’s best players too. He was always someone I looked to copy because I enjoyed the way he played. He had an amazing cover drive and pulled anything that was just slightly short over midwicket and square leg. As a kid, being so small, I tended to play off the back foot and so those were the shots I tried to copy off him. I would be developing the pull and cut as I walked around the house shadow-batting, stopping deliberately to practise them in front of the mirror. Every kid wants to copy their heroes and play like they do, and I was no different.


My younger brother Bill and I actually came through the Michael Vaughan Cricket Academy that was held on a Friday night at Abbeydale Park. We would be down there for Collegiate’s junior club nets on a Tuesday and then look forward to the Friday academy sessions. Every now and again, Michael would pop down, and I never missed that opportunity to get an autograph on the back of my bat.


In between these sessions, I would be working hard with my dad or Bill, whoever would throw balls at me, in the nets at the club or in the back garden, grooving a basic technique. The core shots of the game didn’t need to change, they would happen naturally, it was just things like my footwork, my stance and my backlift that I tinkered with. Then, I would try to copy some shots from other favourite players. One month I would copy Mark Butcher, the next Michael Atherton or Graham Thorpe. It’s natural to emulate the stars you watch on the telly, and in hindsight that adaptability, that mimicking of their strokes, has been very helpful in my game. Twenty20 came in around that time – when I was 12 – and with limited-overs cricket moving forward the way it has, you have to be quite changeable with regard to certain aspects of your batting. As long as you have those core basics to your game, you can become more flamboyant or add more strokes to make an easy transition between all three formats. But from a personal point of view, the basics, the nuts and bolts, have been key.


Your technique is not something you stumble across by accident; it needs work over time, but the basics should stay the same. Later, during my professional career, when I have been forced to make changes, they have been to the little things, not the core. In fact, even though we don’t like change as human beings, the game is evolving so quickly – just look back two years at one-day cricket and compare it to how it is now, look at Twenty20, or even Test cricket, with teams scoring at four an over on a regular basis – that you simply have to embrace it. If you want to stay in that environment, and be successful, you have to keep up with developments and even be ahead of them. That means you require a strong base to work from, so you can add other parts as you see fit.


Kids starting to play cricket these days are naturally incorporating everything into their game, because they’re seeing scoops and flicks – all these shots on the TV, people aiming to score at 360 degrees – as commonplace. They might not have the most solid defence but they have all these shots in their locker. That’s a great way to be. Because if you have all the shots and the skills to deliver them, it is about being controlled enough to condense things if you need to and then expand your repertoire when the time is right. It’s slightly different to how I did things a decade ago, but that in itself shows you just how fast the game is evolving.


I was still a young-looking 16 when Kevin Sharp thrust me into my second-team debut against Derbyshire at Abbeydale Park in 2007. There was little time for nerves as we batted first against a visiting attack that included some first-team pedigree in Ian Hunter, Wayne White and Jon Clare and some decent pace to go with it. A consequence of my physique was that they bowled short at me. However, another consequence of my physique was that the cut and pull had become my premier shots. I made 57, which even included a six, with all but a handful of runs coming from cross-batted strokes behind square on either side of the wicket. Unable to generate my own, I simply used the power put on the ball by the bowlers to score my runs.


It was not to be long before my accumulation of regular scores for the Yorkshire academy team brought England Under-19 recognition, and it was a winter away as an Under-19 tourist that coincided with the biggest challenge of my cricket life.


All the way up to my 18th birthday I was considered a short-arse, but things were soon to change and a massive growth spurt threw my batting completely out of kilter. Over that one winter period of 2009–10, split between a pre-Christmas tour of Bangladesh and the Under-19 World Cup in New Zealand in the new year, I shot up something like four inches in height and came back quite literally a different player. Not that I realised it at first, as before my first season on the playing staff at Headingley I had a month off between returning from international duty and pre-season training, the first break I had from cricket for two or three years.


As it was my first season as a senior player, after signing a three-year contract, I wanted to make a solid start. My thoughts were to be in the reckoning for the first team, and first impressions, I believed, would be crucial. Unfortunately, I made the wrong kind of first impression after pulling on the pads and wandering into the net to face the array of first-team bowlers. As I stood there in my normal stance, my bat no longer touched the floor. What was going on? I had always stood with my bat like that. Suddenly, it just wasn’t happening.


‘This is weird,’ I thought.


My legs were now longer and made me look extremely short in the body. My balance was indifferent at best and all over the place at times, and it wasn’t long before Kevin Sharp dubbed me ‘Bambi’ in one of his jovial moments. But there was a serious side to all this, and serious work to do because of my change in stature. Things had to be adjusted in both my stance and my pre-delivery movements now that I stood six feet tall. As a kid coming through, I had always felt in control of what I was doing, but here was a tough period to work through. Unfortunately, there was no quick fix to be found and for the first couple of months of the season there was no sign that I was making any progress whatsoever as I became a leg-before victim waiting to happen.


Three times within one week in mid-April, in one-day practice matches for the second XI, against Durham twice and Lancashire, I perished cheaply in that manner as my poise at the crease deserted me. Feeling trapped in an alien body, I kept falling over in my strokes. During that period, if I wasn’t being struck on the pads, I was missing the ball altogether and getting bowled, or clipping the ball in the air into the leg-side.


After getting out lbw in a Second XI Trophy match, a one-wicket win against Notts on 27 April 2010, I sat in the dressing room with my pads on, looking at the floor, almost in disbelief. I must have sat there for about three-quarters of an hour and Kevin kept popping in and out before I finally broke the silence: ‘When I was batting, I could feel myself growing.’


I didn’t know quite what else to say, or how else to convey what was happening. I just felt so different to the normal me, and as odd as it might have sounded it was the only way I could sum up my true feelings.


There was no hiding this technical vulnerability, and although there was nothing malicious to their reactions, the other lads would be trying not to giggle through this spate of LBs. There must have been a point when they sat on the boundary putting odds up on how long it would take me to get out in that manner.


That is where Kevin Sharp was really good with me. I had never experienced such a jolt before as a player. I had never gone through anything like an extended bad patch of form in my schoolboy days, and he was unbelievably supportive. I would get very upset, really annoyed at what was happening, and he would just laugh it off with reassurances that it would be a fleeting slump.


‘Don’t worry, it’ll be fine,’ he would tell me. We did endless work together to fix it. We had to change my entire stance. For a while I tried to place my bat in between my legs rather than behind my back foot. Next we worked to get me used to standing up a lot taller. There were so many little things we had to tinker with to get things right. Then one day everything clicked.


The turning point came against Warwickshire on 29 June at Clifton Park, York, after I nicked one to first slip, where Dougie Brown, who was their second XI player-coach, dropped an absolute sitter. I was only in the teens at the time and went on to make 169. As I walked off, the smile on Kev’s face said, ‘I told you so.’ He never stopped telling me I would be fine, and throughout the whole process he seemed to believe in me so much more than I believed in myself.


It was one of those moments you can fall back on in testing times. Whenever I go through any sort of bad patch now I remind myself that part of the game of cricket is God testing you. That’s what Kevin always used to tell me. He’s not a massively religious man but the saying sums up your struggles perfectly. Regardless of whatever you do in life, there will be certain things that test you and, in the greater scheme of things, cricket – albeit a massive part of me and who I am – is just a game. And games are to be enjoyed. To make the odd mistake in life is to be human, he used to say. It’s important not to over-analyse; keep neutral and eventually you will be fine. Those were the principles Kevin tried to instil in me and I have incorporated them into my attitude throughout my career. Maintaining that not only helps me personally but hopefully also rubs off on the rest of the team. For example, if you play in a side that loses a couple of games, negativity can creep in. Any sort of attitude can be infectious and be carried into someone else’s game, and if you can stay positive, it is a far better influence on the rest of the environment and on the team.


Kevin moved on from Yorkshire during the overhaul of the club’s coaching system in November 2011, but I have not forgotten how he helped me achieve my ambitions. Back in those county second XI days, he used to say to me, ‘When you’re playing in a Lord’s Test, remember to leave me a couple of tickets on the gate, won’t you?’ So in 2013, ahead of the match against New Zealand, I sent him a text to remind him that if he wanted them, they would be there. At the time of writing, he has turned me down twice, but there’ll always be two waiting for him if he wants them. A thank you for flattening the bumps in the road.


From the time I began playing competitive cricket, I had quietly achieved at regional and school levels. This was recognised when, at the end of my first year of secondary education at King Ecgbert’s in Dore, the Sheffield suburb where I grew up, I was nominated for the school’s Sports Personality Award. It was an event at the back end of summer to celebrate the individual achievements of pupils in the annual sporting calendar.


There were four nominees for this award, for the individual who had contributed most to the school on the sports field, and I was absolutely gutted when I lost out to a girl in the sixth form who did athletics.


‘This is rubbish. How can they possibly give it to someone who does running and jumping? There is no skill involved in that at all,’ I thought.


To be fair, a collection of Olympic, Commonwealth and World Championship gold medals in heptathlon suggest Jessica Ennis-Hill was a worthy recipient!


By the time I broke into the second team at Yorkshire, I was in my last days as a fifth-former at Worksop College, to which I had transferred on a scholarship at the age of 15, after scoring a half-century against them for King Ecgbert’s. As a fanatical hitter of a cricket ball, switching schools suited me down to the ground, as at Worksop I was able to get regular practice in once lessons were done. I simply couldn’t bat enough.


Not that everyone was complimentary about my ability, mind. Paying a visit to promote school tours of Barbados, Sir Garfield Sobers watched me practising one day and offered me some words of advice after strolling down the net to greet me. ‘You’ll not play first-class cricket with a back-foot game like that,’ he warned. Given that I’ve always been a predominantly back-foot player, it was hardly the kind of thing I wanted to hear.


Mum and Dad were incredibly supportive, as was my grandpa Don, taking me to training and matches here, there and everywhere. But if it was through their devotion to sport that I was able to develop my own love of the game, and their willingness to indulge my passion that created the opportunities, it was another family member, my brother Bill, nineteen months my junior, who helped develop another essential ingredient for reaching the top level: a competitive edge.


Wherever Dad went with the Sheffield Collegiate first team, the pair of us went too, playing changing-room cricket with all the other characters and generally getting in the way – we must have been so annoying. We would get told off for hitting balls on the field, or making a certain area really muddy at an away ground because we had played in the same spot for hours on end.


Having Bill around helped more than anything because I cannot remember a time when I didn’t want to beat him at whatever we turned our hands to, and vice versa. One of the reasons I always wanted to get better at sport was that I never wanted to lose to my brother. He appeared to have been born with a real desire to show me up and I was equally desperate to eradicate any chance of this ever happening, whether it be in the back garden, in the nets at Abbeydale or in a knockabout on another Yorkshire League ground.


On one occasion when I was nine and Bill was seven, we travelled to Scarborough for our usual Saturday-afternoon excursion with Dad. There were nets over in the corner and that was the area of the ground the kids would migrate to whenever a match started. As older brother, I normally made sure I batted first, bullying him into bowling, but this time he dug his heels in and insisted he would be batting.


Second ball, I cleaned him up and he just completely lost it, his mood only worsened by my chirping away to wind him up. Within seconds it escalated into him chasing me around the boundary with his bat, the pair of us causing enough commotion for the game to be stopped by the umpires and Dad to leave his position at fine leg to sprint 120 yards to break us up. Bill’s punishment for trying to decapitate me with a wooden blade was a paternally imposed one-match ban.


We both played for Rotherham’s Under-11 team at the time, because Collegiate didn’t have a team for our age group, so Bill was forced to sit out our next fixture, his misery compounded by the fact that I was allowed to play and he was forced to come and watch. Safe to say, he never took a bat to me again.


That was the sort of rivalry we had as kids. We love each other, we were always best mates and remain so now, but those were the antics we got up to. We were just so keen to come out on top, to prove we could do something better than the other. Another time at Scarborough we were larking around in the nets and Bill was trying to keep wicket, stood up to the stumps, when one of the other young Collegiate boys bowled a beamer. I missed it and Bill copped it as it struck him straight in the forehead. He was rushed to hospital and we didn’t leave the east coast that night until about 11 o’clock. I don’t know what it is about my brother and that ground, but I look forward to him playing a first-class game there one day and having a better time of things.


It was during this period that I got my first taste of Lord’s, although I certainly didn’t fully appreciate its grandeur as Sheffield Collegiate prepared for the 2000 National Club Knockout final. Collegiate went on to be crowned Yorkshire League champions that summer and Eastbourne stood in the way of a famous double. For us Roots, it was like a mini-holiday. All the families travelled down to London on the team bus, and the day before the match, the team went down to the ground for a warm-up and a training session on the Nursery Ground nets.


We acted exactly as we would for any other game and found some vacant turf, strolling under the spaceship-style Media Centre and onto the outfield at Lord’s to knock the stumps into our chosen patch. Within seconds a steward ran over and gave us a right telling-off, ripped all three stumps out of the ground and marched us into the corner of one of the stands. Of course, being young boys we had no idea what we’d done wrong. We were just miffed that we had been prevented from having a knockabout, and had to settle for some throw-downs in the nets on the Nursery Ground when the team had finished practising.


In the end, Collegiate did not get to experience the turf for themselves because the match was washed out – the replay at Southgate took place on 19 September, within twenty-four hours of the league title being secured – but Bill and I were reunited on it when he acted as twelfth man for England in 2013 against the New Zealanders. Even then, when running drinks, he was telling me what to do. And later that summer he was back on twelfths at Lord’s, causing me grief in my first Ashes series. I was at the crease when, upon the fall of a wicket, Bill ran out with a drink.


‘It must feel like Christmas dinner out here for you,’ chirped Brad Haddin, Australia’s wicketkeeper.


‘You don’t even know what a proper Christmas dinner is,’ Bill hit back.


‘E’scuse me?’


‘You heard,’ Bill said.


‘Shut the hell up, Bill,’ I whispered, desperately trying to avoid an escalation into a full-on sledging match.


So I let Haddin have the final word: ‘Don’t make this any harder for your brother than it’s already going to be.’


Bill has always been a fierce competitor and he often texts to tell me how many runs he has scored himself, warning that I’d better get some for England if I want to match him. That was nigh-on impossible during 2015, a prolific season in which he passed 2,500 runs in all competitions for Nottinghamshire’s second XI and for Collegiate at weekends. But he keeps me on my toes.
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   2 GROWING UP


THE dressing room at Headingley possesses a reputation as a savage place the meek should not enter. It has been home to some of the biggest characters to have graced English cricket and some of the most outspoken voices. On face value, it would be exactly the kind of environment that would be guaranteed to strike fear into a Sheffield lad with inherent shyness. But to be honest, its modern version was the making of me.


Spending time within those four walls certainly helped bring me out of myself, once I had been given experience of senior cricket in its second-team equivalent. That second XI was one sprinkled with a lot of senior guys who had been in and out of the first-class scene. I was able to learn a lot from them through chatting about the game or watching how they went about things. As a young player, it was invaluable to be around the likes of Simon Guy, Joe Sayers, Craig White and Steven Patterson, cricketers who knew the county circuit and the challenges it threw up. Getting to see how they played the game and how they prepared might have seemed fairly simple stuff, but it was crucial for someone straight out of secondary school who had not played a great deal of three-day cricket before. It was especially good when it came to things like how to build an innings. Constructing one requires the right patience, attitude and application, and up until that point I had played two or three games maximum a year for the academy, so getting accustomed to playing for longer periods was important.


Other members of the second XI were a season or two further ahead of me in terms of their development. Alongside me were Jonny Bairstow, Gary Ballance and Adam Lyth – with whom I shared an opening stand of 133 in scoring that debut half-century against Derbyshire’s second team. He went on to hit an unbeaten 115. Even then, he used to thrash the ball to all parts while retaining a distinctive poise about his batting.


In fact, it has been amazing to play in a winning England team this past year with so many of the guys I came through the ranks with at Yorkshire. During those early days as a second XI cricketer traipsing around little-known outgrounds, there were nearly always three of us in a team together. These days we rock up at Cardiff, Lord’s or Trent Bridge and do the same for an Ashes Test match and it feels surreal.


We have all come through a club traditionally viewed by outsiders as one riven with in-fighting and full of players looking after number one. I can only speak from my own experience, but if it was like that in decades gone by, it has obviously changed a lot. Yes, there are times over any season when things get tense and not everyone remains pals, but show me a club that doesn’t have the odd difference of opinion. In professional sport there are inevitably some harsh lessons along the way.


Honesty prevails within the Yorkshire set-up. Sometimes you need a kick up the backside, and the majority of the time if something needs saying it will be said. As a Yorkshireman that’s what you are used to anyway. I have been on the end of some brutal honesty from the coaches at Headingley and feel a better player for it. One thing the environment I was brought up in taught you was not to make excuses. If you tried, you were made to look silly. For example, a batsman couldn’t get away with walking off every week saying ‘I got a good ball’ when they were dismissed. You would have ten other blokes telling you, ‘No you didn’t. You played a rubbish shot.’ (Though don’t for one minute think I was the perfect lad, exempt from such behaviour. We all go through those spells of claiming only magic balls get us out when it has actually been a terrible shot.)


One of the reasons we have been so successful at Yorkshire over recent years is that we have retained honesty in our evaluations of both our own games and our team performances. You only had to watch the Sky Sports documentary Cricketing Yorkshire to get an insight into what is said in post-match debriefs. At times there is no hiding place, even for the younger members of the side.


By the time I was one of those young guys coming into the first team I was extremely harsh on myself, and sometimes too harsh, but being over the top probably hasn’t done me any harm in the long run. Sometimes I would be looking for a reason why I got out and there wouldn’t really be one. It might genuinely have been a good delivery or a bad decision, and there wouldn’t have been a lot wrong from my end of things. Now I am in a place where I can accept a bad shot and not think too harshly of it, just make sure I don’t do it again. The way to deal with it is to work on it, and rid it from my game.


During my first days in a senior Yorkshire dressing room I would sit and listen, and not do much more. I was the youngest one in there, surrounded by lads who had played a lot of first-class cricket, so I didn’t have the confidence to speak up in that environment. I observed and learned. As a cricketer with aspirations, you can figure out so many things yourself if you are prepared to watch other people go about their business, talk to your team-mates and listen to what the coaches say.


I would listen as intently to arguments as team discussions, in the belief that player disagreements can be healthy. Confrontation can be the best thing for everyone – the alternative is to sit there, not necessarily believe what someone else is saying and bite your lip, causing issues to fester and bad feelings to develop within the team. If you feel strongly about something tactically, you are much better off actually saying it.


It meant that even though I was quite young and only had one full season behind me, I had the confidence to start speaking out at the start of the 2012 summer. I wanted us to do better as a side, and I was confident enough to tell others what I thought. My theory was that if I said something, even if no one else agreed with it, at least I would have got it off my chest. I had seen all that kind of thing in the second team and considered what the lads had done there to be healthy, so I saw no reason why it couldn’t be incorporated into my way of thinking too. I have maintained the same outlook ever since moving into the England fold.


It was almost as if I had ten big brothers during my first few matches for Yorkshire seconds: whenever the lads went out for dinner, they took me along and looked after me. I was lucky to have blokes like Simon Guy, Craig White and Steve Patterson around. When it came to playing for the academy, in addition to friends like Gary and Jonny, I got close to people like James Lee, who was a really talented cricketer who never went on to show how good he was, and Ben Sanderson. We’re all very good mates now but at the time I was extremely shy and there was a little bit of an age gap. So when I was 16 and they were 18, they would head off for a few beers and I wouldn’t be able to. It wasn’t even worth borrowing ID, as no one would have bought it. I looked about 12.


As for my batting, that was also a bit different to the other lads, as I still lacked power. However, I worked on turning a perceived weakness into a strength by becoming more adaptable and finding other ways to score. Against spin, for example, I had to learn how to manipulate the ball because I couldn’t muscle it for four or hit it over the top. As I didn’t possess as many boundary options as my peers, it meant knocking the ball into the gaps and rotating the strike more frequently than others. As a result, when I did eventually get stronger I was able to score quicker.


A massive reason I began opening the batting was that I couldn’t realistically bat anywhere else. Quite simply, I batted too slowly to go in later in the order. Yorkshire obviously felt I could play, but I only had one gear and that was something to work on. It was why I focused on practising the shots that used the pace put on the ball by the bowlers, such as the hook and pull. Kevin Sharp would always be on hand to help me in this regard, willing to participate in endless throw-downs. I would practise whenever and wherever I could, and not necessarily in traditional facilities. On one occasion, on the 2009 pre-season tour of Barbados, I was not involved in a match at the 3Ws Oval and wanted to make use of my time rather than just sit about. I found an old shed on the site, which was not much more than 22 yards in length, and asked Kevin to pound bouncers at me off the concrete surface.


Despite this ingenuity, others still showed some frustration when it came to my lack of muscle. After we returned from the Under-19 World Cup in New Zealand in late January 2010, I sat down with Mark Robinson, the coach, for my post-tournament appraisal.


‘I think you’re a great player,’ he told me. ‘If you were playing at Sussex you would eventually get into our four-day side, but I could never see you playing in our one-day team because you are only able to score at a certain rate. The only way that you would change that would be if you were to go away and work on it.’


Listening to his assessment made me furious – I guess no one enjoys being told they are not up to standard – but putting aside my feelings at the time, and with the benefit of hindsight, he was absolutely spot on. It was a harsh reality that I needed to learn, and although it might not have been what I wanted to hear, taking it on board in the long run helped my development. Deep down I knew it to be true, but acknowledging it in self-assessment and being told by a third party are quite different things.


Evidence that Robinson’s words rang true had already been provided at the end of the 2009 domestic season. I was handed my Yorkshire debut in a List A match, the final fixture of the NatWest Pro40 League, against Essex at Headingley on 27 September. Statistically, my maiden innings should have been a source of satisfaction, but I was pretty despondent after that game because I got 63 off 95 balls opening the batting, and they knocked off our total of 187 with 6.3 overs unused. In contrast to my performance, their opening batsman Mark Pettini scored an unbeaten hundred. Alastair Cook was playing in that game and I treasured the fact that I caught him – an England international batsman – at mid-off off the bowling of James Lee. That was an amazing feeling, being the little cricket badger that I am. Those scrapbook moments have always meant a hell of a lot to me. Of course, that comes up in conversation every now and again these days, but Cook tends to counter with a similar analysis of the game to mine: ‘Didn’t you lose your side the game that day?’


It was not until the 2012 season that I began to make significant strides with regards to this side of my cricket. The previous year I had been in and out of Yorkshire’s one-day and Twenty20 sides and this was something I felt I needed to address. Any young cricketer wants to play all formats, so the challenge for me was to find a niche in white-ball cricket.


That pre-season we returned to Barbados. The plan drawn up by Jason Gillespie, our new coach, and Martyn Moxon, the club’s director of cricket, was that I was going to bat at number six throughout that year. However, that was not how things panned out.


Things went OK in our games over in the Caribbean. I contributed a few cameos, scoring at better than a run a ball quite comfortably in some, and I went into the home season in the belief that I had secured my batting spot in white-ball cricket for the year. But in our first Twenty20 match of the season, at home to Durham, we lost some early wickets and I was promoted up to five with the advice of Paul Farbrace, whose role as second-team coach with Yorkshire also incorporated helping with our 20-over stuff, ringing in my ears.


‘Just go for it,’ he said.


He had not been with us for long but Farby had already gained a reputation as a coach with the ability to make players feel ten-feet tall when they crossed the white line, and he was always sending us out with the message to take the opposition on. His attitude was not to worry about being bowled out for 120, but to try to get 180, and I accepted that was the attitude I needed to adopt whatever the situation in Twenty20.


I only got 14 in that first innings but I hit three early fours, and perhaps it was my willingness to be adventurous that got me promoted up the order to number three for our third game of the group stage at Derby. In the fourth, the away fixture against Durham, I got 41, hitting another trio of boundaries in my first over at the crease, and finished up scoring at comfortably better than a run a ball. In my head, this certainly shifted things a little bit for me. I told myself that was the way I had to keep playing if I was going to have the success I craved. In Twenty20 cricket, you can get on a bit of a roll and this was the case for me as I contributed some good scores, culminating in an innings of 65 off 40 in the quarter-final win over Worcestershire that sent Yorkshire to Twenty20 Finals Day for the first time.


Farbrace gave me confidence from the start, but having an experienced guy like Anthony McGrath, who was in his final season as a player that year, to work with was also really beneficial. I always think that players work best on their games alongside other players. They are the guys that you go out there in the middle with, guys that have experienced the same challenges as you. They know what it’s like to be competing in that environment.


As a coach, you are there observing, but when you are out on the field certain things go on that can be explained more easily to someone who’s been taking part in the contest himself. That provides you with the knowledge to help develop each other’s games, and it is important to have those conversations with your team-mates. Mags was the perfect example of someone who did that. Not only was he a great person to look up to because of all his statistical achievements as a player with Yorkshire, making him an excellent role model; he was also a great player in terms of analysis.


Other sides to his character made him a popular team-mate. As well as being a great cricket man in terms of his knowledge, he was absolutely hilarious in the dressing room with his quick-witted nature, and everyone at Yorkshire absolutely loved him for it. During his playing days, a phantom sock-snipper did the rounds and so it raised a few eyebrows that the snipping recommenced not long after he rejoined the club as part of the coaching staff in 2015. I am pretty confident it is not him but other than that I could not possibly comment.


Sock-snipping appears to have undergone something of a rebirth this year actually, as there was even a snipper, or perhaps multiple snippers, on the loose in the England dressing room during the Ashes. In fact, the epidemic was so bad by the time we got to The Oval for the fifth Test that I broke an old Yorkshire pledge and put my hand in my pocket, forking out for a present for the rest of the lads – I popped into Top Man and bought twenty pairs of socks and stockpiled them in the middle of the dressing room.


Anyone pointing the finger at me can be assured that not only did I have my socks snipped after the fourth Test at Trent Bridge, but someone took the scissors to my boxer shorts as well. That, as I understand it, was in retaliation for somebody else getting done the week before. It became something of a free-for-all throughout the summer, with everybody getting hacked on a weekly basis. There are a number of prime suspects, but like any fair judicial system we have worked on the basis that everyone is innocent until they are found guilty. Not that I would know, but apparently the secret of a good sock-snipper is not to do it indiscriminately, but to pick one or two targets a match.


It wasn’t all fun at Yorkshire during my first couple of seasons, though, as the club were relegated to Division Two of the County Championship in 2011, my breakthrough campaign, the consequences of which were a complete overhaul of the club’s coaching structure. Thankfully, when Kevin Sharp left, whenever I had a problem with my batting, Mags was the first person I turned to. He had got to know my game as well as anyone, mainly because he was as great a watcher as a player. Nor was I the only one to benefit from this. He was very good at helping the young lads coming into the side develop and get better, and so it was therefore no surprise when the club welcomed him back in an official capacity. As a player, he’d worked with me, Gary Ballance, Adam Lyth and Jonny Bairstow, talking through each of our games and aiding our development.
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